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of the pending proceeding. The provi-
sions of the Federal Rules of Civil Pro-
cedure relating to discovery apply to 
the extent consistent with this part 
and except as otherwise provided by 
the administrative law judge or by 
waiver or agreement of the parties. The 
administrative law judge may make 
any order which justice requires to pro-
tect a party or person from annoyance, 
embarrassment, oppression, or undue 
burden or expense. These orders may 
include limitations on the scope, meth-
od, time and place of discovery, and 
provisions for protecting the confiden-
tiality of classified or otherwise sen-
sitive information. 

(b) Interrogatories and requests for ad-
mission or production of documents. A 
party may serve on any party interrog-
atories, requests for admission, or re-
quests for production of documents for 
inspection and copying, and a party 
concerned may apply to the adminis-
trative law judge for such enforcement 
or protective order as that party deems 
warranted with respect to such dis-
covery. The service of a discovery re-
quest shall be made at least 20 days be-
fore the scheduled date of the hearing 
unless the administrative law judge 
specifies a shorter time period. Copies 
of interrogatories, requests for admis-
sion and requests for production of doc-
uments and responses thereto shall be 
served on all parties, and a copy of the 
certificate of service shall be filed with 
the administrative law judge. Matters 
of fact or law of which admission is re-
quested shall be deemed admitted un-
less, within a period designated in the 
request (at least 10 days after service, 
or within such additional time as the 
administrative law judge may allow), 
the party to whom the request is di-
rected serves upon the requesting party 
a sworn statement either denying spe-
cifically the matters of which admis-
sion is requested or setting forth in de-
tail the reasons why the party to whom 
the request is directed cannot truth-
fully either admit or deny such mat-
ters. 

(c) Depositions. Upon application of a 
party and for good cause shown, the ad-
ministrative law judge may order the 
taking of the testimony of any person 
by deposition and the production of 
specified documents or materials by 

the person at the deposition. The appli-
cation shall state the purpose of the 
deposition and set forth the facts 
sought to be established through the 
deposition. 

(d) Enforcement. The administrative 
law judge may order a party to answer 
designated questions, to produce speci-
fied documents or things or to take 
any other action in response to a prop-
er discovery request. If a party does 
not comply with such an order, the ad-
ministrative law judge may make a de-
termination or enter any order in the 
proceeding as the judge deems reason-
able and appropriate. The judge may 
strike related charges or defenses in 
whole or in part or may take particular 
facts relating to the discovery request 
to which the party failed or refused to 
respond as being established for pur-
poses of the proceeding in accordance 
with the contentions of the party seek-
ing discovery. In addition, enforcement 
by a district court of the United States 
may be sought under section 12(a) of 
the EAA. 

§ 766.10 Subpoenas. 
(a) Issuance. Upon the application of 

any party, supported by a satisfactory 
showing that there is substantial rea-
son to believe that the evidence would 
not otherwise be available, the admin-
istrative law judge will issue subpoenas 
requiring the attendance and testi-
mony of witnesses and the production 
of such books, records or other docu-
mentary or physical evidence for the 
purpose of the hearing, as the judge 
deems relevant and material to the 
proceedings, and reasonable in scope. 

(b) Service. Subpoenas issued by the 
administrative law judge may be 
served in any of the methods set forth 
in § 766.5(b) of this part. 

(c) Timing. Applications for sub-
poenas must be submitted at least 10 
days before the scheduled hearing or 
deposition, unless the administrative 
law judge determines, for good cause 
shown, that extraordinary cir-
cumstances warrant a shorter time. 

§ 766.11 Matter protected against dis-
closure. 

(a) Protective measures. It is often nec-
essary for BIS to receive and consider 
information and documents that are 
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